Mr Alan Legg

Planning Services

Strategy and Planning Policy

Tunbridge Wells Borough Council

Civic Way 

Royal Tunbridge Wells

Kent 

TN1 1RS









       11 December 2006

Dear Mr Legg

Tunbridge Wells Borough Council Local Development Framework Public Consultation on Renewable Energy SPD

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. The HBF has numerous serious objections to make in response; these are set out below in the order in which they arise in the document. We acknowledge that the Council wrote to the HBF on the 16th June in relation to this SPD, to this extent we apologise for not making our comments known prior to this time. In any case, I hope you find these comments helpful in informing the Councils understanding of the implications this SPD would have upon the home building industry. May we say at the beginning of our response to the Council that the HBF are very concerned about the manner in which this SPD has been produced and consider it to be amongst the weakest and most poorly conceived planning documents, which emerge form local government. 

I look forward to being kept informed of the progression of this SPD and very much ask that the HBF are kept up to date in this regard. I would also welcome receipt of a copy of the Council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely
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Bartholomew Wren
Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Paragraph 1.6 

“There is a wide range of economic benefits that are particularly associated with renewable energy. Adding an economically stable source of energy provides greater fuel diversity and adds to customer choice. With increased competition it can reduce demand and therefore lower prices for fossil fuels and through economic development creating jobs in a new industry and expanding work in local support industries. Locally produced renewable energy can avoid costly utility expenditures on the transmission and distribution associated with fossil fuels”.

HBF Response

In making these assumptions the Council clearly overlooks the economically questionable aspects at present to incorporating renewable energies into new build developments. At present the UK lacks indigenous production of many of the renewable energy technologies to which this document aspires, and as such they have to be imported. It is also the case that renewable energy technology for the development industry is an emerging market, and at present many renewables are not economic to incorporate into new build housing. The HBF believe that renewables have to demonstrate tangible and worthwhile benefits before the industry and homeowners will adopt them.    For an average size new build house the HBF estimate a cost saving of having Photo Voltaic cells installed of £50 per year at present in relation to the install cost per property of several thousand pounds. The trouble is the pay back period for PV and other technologies is too long and in any case the industry is still concerned about the durability of technologies that are still developing. 

We believe the NHBC are currently undertaking research into the long-term durability of renewable energy technologies. As consumers wake up to their environmental responsibilities perhaps they will also be more willing to pay for the additional cost of renewables which could be provided with new housing. There are other factors at work here, significantly the cost of utility prices and the falling prices and reliability of renewable technologies, which should become more favorable with time. The above paragraph presents a narrow and idealistic view. The HBF consider that the application of renewables to existing housing, much of which is significantly less efficient than new build, offers the greatest potential for carbon dioxide savings as well as more favorable financial returns. The application of renewables for existing dwellings is in our opinion a more pressing issue.   

Paragraph 1.9 

“This document provides guidance on renewable energy (which) supplements and provides clarity to a number of policies in the Kent & Medway Structure Plan and the Draft South East Plan and should be read in conjunction with these Plans. It is therefore a key document in reducing carbon emissions and in the exercise of the Borough Council’s role as Planning Authority”.

HBF Response

The HBF believe that the Council members understand the guidance, which is provided in PPS12 on the production of SPD. However have chosen to overlook the guidance in the pursuit of their own agenda. As a consequence this SPD is contrary to the guidance given in PPS12 in relation to the following paragraph. 

SPD “must be clearly cross-referenced to the relevant development plan document policy which it supplements (or, before a relevant development plan document has been adopted, a saved policy)” (PPS12 Paragraph 2.43)

The document does not refer specifically or quote any saved policy in the Local Plan, because no such policy on renewable energy exists. As such this document has no sound basis, and should not be pursued. It is the case that the Draft South East Plan policy EN1 does propose a requirement for 10% renewables, however this is not yet an adopted policy and in any case would make little difference to the cause of this SPD if it were adopted. As the new policy which this SPD attempts to introduce should be included in a review of the local plan or forthcoming core strategy.

Paragraph 1.11 

“Although the document concentrates on developments above a particular threshold size, the principles contained in this guidance document promote good practice and should be relevant whether planning permission is required or not, or whether a proposal needs to comply with this policy or not”.

HBF Response

It is a false sentiment to suggest that where planning permission is not required, individuals will respond voluntarily to advice to install renewables. Where it is not mandatory it is likely people will not install renewables because at present many are not cost effective over the lifetime of the given renewable, this includes taking into account grants which are available from the energy saving trust. I have looked into this personally and the cost does not stack up at present, to motivate me to place a wind turbine on the roof of my house. At present the HBF understands from it’s members that the only truly viable and cost effective renewable technology is solar water heating and this has to be supplemented with alternative means of heating hot water i.e. immersion.   

Paragraph 1.18 

“This document has been approved by Tunbridge Wells Borough Council for development control purposes and will help guide the Council when making decisions regarding sustainable development issues and the use of renewable energy”.

HBF Response

In our opinion this SPD should not be adopted and should have no weighting in determining planning applications. 

Paragraph 2.2 

“PPS1 sets out the Government's overarching planning policies on the delivery of sustainable development through the planning system and instructs planning authorities to prepare robust policies on design and access. Key objectives include ensuring that developments are sustainable, durable and adaptable (including taking account of natural hazards such as flooding) and make efficient and prudent use of resources”.

HBF Response

The HBF note that PPS1 also says that;

“Planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect the matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in Building Regulations for energy efficiency” (PPS1 paragraph 30)

As such the HBF believe that the matter renewable energy is better dealt with through building regulation and their progressive upgrading. This is something the HBF is promoting to DCLG. 

Paragraphs 2.3 / 2.4

“PPS22 sets out the Government’s planning policies on land use and renewable energy. PPS22 states that:;

· Regional spatial strategies and local development documents should contain policies designed to promote and encourage, rather than restrict, the development of renewable energy resources.

· The wider environmental and economic benefits of all proposals for renewable energy projects, whatever their scale, are material considerations that should be given significant weight in determining whether proposals should be granted planning permission

· Local planning authorities, regional stakeholders and Local Strategic Partnerships should foster community involvement in renewable energy projects”.

Paragraph 2.4 

“Local planning authorities may include policies in local development documents that require a percentage of the energy to be used in new residential, commercial or industrial developments to come from on-site renewable energy developments”.

HBF Response

The points quoted from PPS22 have to be considered within the context of PPS12. Yes it is reasonable given the guidance to suggest that local development documents should contain policies to promote renewable energy resources. However Councils cannot just invent new policy in SPD as I have already pointed out, and I am doubtless that strategy and planning policy team are aware of this matter. The HBF consider that in the circumstance the Council are producing policy outside of their means to do so, and as such are on this occasion making a mockery of the LDF system. This is exactly what Sevenoaks tried to do with the production of their recent Interim Housing Policy SPD. A separate issue but the principle justification the HBF used in its representation to Sevenoaks on that occasion was the same. Subsequently GOSE recommended that the SPD should not be pursued, pending the full and open testing of the policy requirements it outlined in the Councils future LDF core strategy. The HBF suggest that the same argument applies in this instance, and we very much trust that GOSE will take a similar line in this case. To this extent we have included a copy of the letter GOSE sent to Sevenoaks in response to their SPD. I have taken the liberty of highlighting the important points.   

Paragraph 2.7 

“A number of core policies have been prepared within the South East Plan, which promote or expect renewable energy. It should be noted that Policy EN1: Development Design for Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, states that local authorities may develop policy, which “encourages developers to submit an assessment of a development’s energy demand and provide at least 10% of the development’s energy demand from renewable sources.”

HBF Response

It is the case that Policy EN1 in the South East plan outlines the requirements, which are stated in the paragraph above. However it is the case that South East Plan is not yet adopted policy and as such any local Council policy, which seeks to prescribe a proportion of renewable energy on new development, is ahead of its time in relation to the overarching policy framework.  

Paragraph 2.16 

“Having regard to the foregoing policy context, the Council will therefore expect all development (either new build or conversion) with ten or more residential units/over 0.5ha site area, or for non-residential developments with a floor space of 1,000sqm or over 1.0ha site area, to incorporate renewable energy technology on-site to reduce predicted CO2 emissions by least 10%”.

HBF Response

Short or repeating previous comments, the above paragraph is a new and additional policy in relation to the Tunbridge Wells Local Plan. Although not worded as such, it is highlighted on the page to indicate its prominence. Clearly this is the deliberate attempt to introduce a new local development policy through the back door of SPD. SPD should only be used to clarify or explain the implementation and application of a saved local plan policy or LDF core strategy policy.  

“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12 Paragraph 2.44). 

Paragraph 3.1 

“In pre-application discussions, development control planning officers will advise developers of the Council’s building integrated renewable energy policy. If the proposed development is considered to be ‘major’, the developer will be expected to incorporate renewable energy technology on site to reduce predicted CO2 emissions by least 10%. Major developments will be classed as development with ten or more residential units, or site area of 0.5ha; for other developments, a floor space of over 1,000sqm or site area of 1.0ha”.

HBF Response

In any case the above paragraph is completely inflexible. Developers should be able to meet the 10% carbon dioxide reductions by the most flexible means, which they determine for themselves on at site-by site basis. This could include the use of renewable technologies or measures to improve the thermal efficiency of buildings themselves. PPS22 aspires to these aims, and states two requirements that policies in local development documents should take account of. These are that policies:

(i) “should ensure that requirement to generate on-site renewable energy is only applied to development where the instillation of renewable energy generation equipment is viable given the type of development proposed, its location and design;

(ii) should not be framed in such a way as to place an undue burden on developers, for example, by specifying that all energy to be used in a development should come from on-site renewable generation” (PPS22 paragraph 8). 

Clearly a site-by-site approach is best adopted. The argument of sighting of dwellings is often used as a justification in any case that energy efficiency and renewables policies are included in local planning guidance. The HBF argues that in any case developers will have to take account of sighting of units in relation to issues of solar gain / thermal efficiency if they are to reach an overarching target for energy efficiency in the most economically viable way. As such the issue of thermal efficiency does not need to be considered within the remit of planning policy, and fundamentally it is not a land use issue. Planning should only take issue with the sighting of dwellings within any given scheme in relation to their visual impact as and where appropriate. 

Paragraph 3.12 

“Monitoring and reviewing the agreed renewable energy process will normally (can) be attached as a condition or a Section 106 legal agreement. In order that systems are achieving their 10% quota it is necessary to ensure that these systems are monitored. This will mean that the building owner is aware of the overall percentage of energy being delivered from renewable sources (corresponding to a percentage of CO2 emissions) and also allows Council checks to be carried out quickly and efficiently”

HBF Response  

This is immeasurable who is going to do it? Does the Council have the resources? It has been suggested by other Councils in the South East that the BRE is utilized to provide assessment.  

Paragraph 4.1 

“This document has been prepared in accordance with the guidance set out in PPS12 regarding preparation and consultation on Supplementary Planning Documents”.

HBF Response

Clearly this is not the case as outlined in our arguments above. 
HBF Conclusion / A Way Forward

The HBF wish the Council to pursue work on this SPD no further. Not only is it to contrary to government policy for procedural reasons, which we have outlined. The HBF consider that it is presumptuous to adopt any policy that requires developers to incorporate renewable energies within new developments ahead of the adoption of any overarching policy within which this SPD and any local plan policy or LDF core strategy policy can be framed. This document is ahead or its time, takes no account of where the home building industry is at present in relation to delivering on this matter, and as such is comprehensively unreasonable. Not to mention that the document itself is also poorly worded and inaccurate in both its assumptions and use of English. The HBF are very concerned about the production of documentation such as this by local government, as it seriously risks undermining the integrity of the planning system. 

In addition the HBF note that the Council’s current LDS does not include this document. It may be the case that the LDS is currently under review, but we assume that to date it has not yet been approved by GOSE. Again this adds further weight to the inappropriateness of this document. We consider that the Council needs to rethink its approach to the application of renewable energy, if the Council should have a policy on this matter at all. With reference to our previous comments, we note that your own LDS paragraph 2.9 states, “supplementary planning documents (SPD’s) provide further detail on the implementation of policies and proposals in DPD’s”. Clearly this does not infer the inclusion of new policy. 

On the issue of climate change, renewable energy and energy efficient design, the HBF would like to express that the industry is building on a commercial scale the most sustainable homes we have in this country at present. We are however determined to help enable the industry to deliver the homes of tomorrow that have the potential to help enable the county to move towards a low carbon economy and zero carbon residential development. We however need a broad and strategic policy framework with which to achieve this, something the HBF is in consultation with DCLG to deliver. We believe fundamentally that improved regulation should come through building regulations and not piecemeal through local planning policy. This is a requirement as previously mentioned of PPS1 paragraph 30. This universal approach provides certainty and stability, which the industry requires if it is to deliver on this matter. 

To offer some further background on the HBF’s position in terms of improving the efficiency of new housing, the HBF believe a timely approach is required, which is in step with the industry. Something that we believe in many ways is outside of the Council to control and is and will take its own direction and timescale in accordance with government policy. The recent Pre-Budget Report (PBR) contains a range of challenges for the industry including the announcement of a 10-year timeline for all new homes to be zero carbon. This week we expect a draft PPS on Climate Change and the Code for Sustainable Homes to add further detail to this. So we can all appreciate that this is an emerging picture at all levels. 

The PBR says that the Government will be setting out a consultative timetable for progressively strengthening the Building Regulations in England and Wales to reflect the energy efficiency levels set out in the Code. The Government’s ambition is that, as a result of this strengthening, by 2016 all new homes will be zero-carbon, meeting the highest levels set out in the Code. In HBF discussions with DCLG ministers and officials, we have argued very strongly that whilst the industry is generally supportive of initiatives that will help cut carbon emissions, we need a well-considered framework to determine how to achieve this within the 10 years. 

In the New Year the HBF will jointly be hosting, with the DCLG, a summit of key stakeholders entitled “setting a timetable to deliver carbon neutral homes” in any case this demonstrates our commitment to climate change and renewable energy issues. The key now is to agree through the consultation period that interim targets are not too onerous and that Government agrees to allow the industry sufficient time to prepare, research and introduce new products and gain consumer acceptance of them. The HBF believe that it is vital that Local Authorities refrain from wanting to move at a faster pace than the National Framework, to this extent we appeal to Tunbridge wells BC to take a broad and well-informed approach on this matter from now on.
